Minutes
for the
May 25, 2022 Meeting
of the
Danville Metropolitan Planning Organization
Virtual 
6:00 p.m.

Attendees

Lee Vogler, City of Danville, Chairman
Jessie Barksdale, Pittsylvania County, Vice-Chairman
Vic Ingram, Pittsylvania County
Brian Dunevant, City of Danville
David Cook, VDOT
Tiffany Dubinsky, DRPT
Will Cockrell, EPR
Brad Shelton, Michael Baker International
Peter Hylton, High Street Consulting
Michael Armbrister, Danville MPO Administrator
Joseph Bonanno, Danville MPO Staff

1. Call to Order
         Mr. Vogler called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.


2. Approval of Minutes from the March 23, 2022 Meeting
	Mr. Vogler asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the March 23, 2022 MPO Policy Board Meeting.  Mr. Ingram made a motion to approve the minutes, which was seconded by Mr. Dunevant.  The motion was voted upon and approved unanimously.

3. Presentation of the Danville MPO Study Identification and Prioritization Tool – Brad Shelton (Michael Baker Int’l), Peter Hylton (High Street), and Will Cockrell (EPR, P.C.)
        Mr. Shelton introduced himself, as well as the project the team was presenting, the Study Identification and Prioritization Tool (SIPT) and some of the background that led to its development.  He then introduced Mr. Hylton and Mr. Cockrell, both members of the project team.  Mr. Shelton stated that the Danville MPO was one of the first organizations to be awarded this Office of Intermodal Planning and Investment (OIPI) grant, with an emphasis on the third program area, accessibility.  He added that the intent of the tool was to identify areas in the MPO to be selected for study, and he noted that this was a dynamic spreadsheet-based tool that would assist the MPO with selecting projects that could be included in the Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP), or to aid in identifying planning efforts such as STARS studies. He added that the effort involved the development of a thorough documentation and technical guide to aid the MPO in using the SIPT.
	With regard to product development, Mr. Shelton stated that the idea was for the tool to be coordinated with efforts the MPO already had in place, to identify parties to use and maintain the tool, and to employ screen methodologies to identify the most appropriate areas of the MPO to study.  He added that the technical documentation would enable MPO staff to utilize this tool for years to come.  
	Mr. Hylton resumed discussion of the tool, adding that he would describe criteria development and data collection as steps for creation of the tool.  He stated that the team desired to develop a tool that would align with goal areas that the MPO had already identified.  He added that the team chose the five goal areas included within the MPO Long-Range Transportation Plan, which included Mobility, Accessibility, Safety, Economy, Community and Nature, and Operational Efficiency.  He then added that each goal area had different dimensions, and that the team needed to develop different criteria that touched on these dimensions.  Additionally, he noted, the team considered a variety of data sources and worked with the MPO to refine the list of criteria.  He noted that bicycle safety was a data point that was marked for future inclusion in the tool, but was not yet a component.  Mr. Hylton then stated that the percentage of each factor weighting was consistent with those in the Danville MPO Long-Range Transportation Plan (CLRP), adding that an essential element of this tool was consistency with the CLRP.
	Mr. Hylton noted that the team utilized eight primary sources of data, and he explained what those sources were.  Using a visual representation, he then illustrated how the process functioned, beginning with the various data inputs, then aligning data to the Linear Referencing System (LRS), scoring the data, applying weights, and generating the final output.  Mr. Cook asked if the team had developed a methodology for projects not included on the LRS, such as multi-use trails, to which Mr. Hylton acknowledged that VTrans needs were associated with the LRS, and were typically displayed in that context, regardless of whether they were part of it or not; therefore, he believed maintaining that could be a way forward.  Mr. Hylton stated that once the data had been entered into the tool, the only inputs that would be needed were data and goal area weights; he added that the weights used in the tool could be changed in concert with any LRTP revisions in the future.  He then stated that each factor would be ranked on a 1 – 4 scale, with 4 representing the measure of greatest need.  After that step, he noted that goal area weights would 
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be applied, and he discussed the process further.  Mr. Bonanno asked whether the scores presented in decimal or percentage form had the same meaning, to which Mr. Hylton replied in the affirmative.  Mr. Hylton then presented the data in screenshot format, which had been developed by joining the tabular data to GIS data.  Mr. Cook asked whether the data had included studies that were currently underway, to which Mr. Hylton replied that it did not.  Mr. Cook noted that the MPO was in the process of conducting studies along Piney Forest Road and Piedmont Drive, which, he added, appeared on the screenshots as areas of need.
	Mr. Cockrell resumed discussion of the SIPT, and stated that the team had been thinking about how the tool might be able to fit into background operations, particularly with regard to the MPO developing its annual program.  He stated that the use of the SIPT would take place during the first quarter of the fiscal year, and he emphasized that the goal was not to select projects, but rather, to select upcoming studies.  He concurred with Mr. Hylton that there appeared to be overlap between what VDOT Lynchburg staff and the MPO had identified for studies, and what had been identified through the SIPT.  During the second quarter of the fiscal year, according to Mr. Cockrell, local knowledge would be applied to the rankings developed by the SIPT, followed by the MPO conducting the UPWP review during the third quarter.  Mr. Cockrell articulated his belief of the MPO having a 1 to 3-year outlook for projects.  He further added that the planning team provided guidance for the MPO to include a tracking sheet that would maintain a catalog of segments and intersections to be studied, their status, whether they had received funding, and whether projects were underway.  Mr. Cockrell noted that the MPO would spearhead the process, after which the Policy Board would review the list of study locations each fiscal year, followed by development of the UPWP.
	Mr. Cockrell transitioned to discussion of documents representing the process programmed into the UPWP which, he noted, would be the spreadsheet itself, the UPWP, the technical guide, and the MPO tracking sheet.  A recommendation Mr. Cockrell put forth was the idea that the MPO could develop an annual report to detail updates on projects and study progress.  He added that VTrans, which had evolved into more of a dynamic document, would be an excellent resource from which to retrieve data.  
	Mr. Bonanno asked whether the output data in the spreadsheet tool could be manipulated to display the scores as percentages rather than decimals, to which Mr. Hylton replied in the affirmative.  Mr. Hylton presented the tool, and Mr. Bonanno uploaded several maps which he had developed using the tool, one of which Mr. Hylton presented to the group.  


4. Comments/Updates from VDOT/DRPT/FHWA
         Ms. Dubinsky stated that the draft FY 23 Six-Year Improvement Program (SYIP) was available for public comment, adding that Ms. DeBruhl, of DRPT, had been present at the spring CTB public hearings.  Ms. Dubinsky added that the FY 23 SYIP was no longer a static document, but rather, was available on DRPT’s open data portal.  She stated that DRPT had been convening its Transit and Service Delivery Advisory Committee, which was a 2 to 3 year requirement to review DRPT programs.  Also, this year, she stated that DRPT was in the process of reviewing Transit Strategic Plan guidelines for any updates.  She added that all of these items required CTB action, and that the next CTB meeting would be on June 10th.  Ms. Dubinsky added that the Transit Equity and Modernization Study was close to the final deliverable, and that final action on that plan was anticipated to be in August.  She added that the draft action plan was available for review on the DRPT website, and she encouraged the Policy Board members to review it.  Ms. Dubinsky then mentioned that DRPT hosted Bike to Work Day on May 20th, and that the agency was promoting Bike Month.  She further added that more information was available at bikeva.org.  Mr. Bonanno mentioned that he, representing RIDE Solutions, had used the Bike Month promotional material created by DRPT to promote Bike Month, but he added that there was a large emphasis on urban areas, and that more of an emphasis on rural areas was needed in the future.  
	Mr. Cook stated that he would likely reach out to Ms. Dubinsky to access a number of the bicycle promotional items as a resource for the Central Virginia TPO, but also just to have on hand.  Mr. Cook stated that the Smart Scale process was taking place, and that the full application process was scheduled to open on June 1st.  He added that Pittsylvania County would be submitting three Smart Scale applications that fell within the MPO area, Danville planned to submit four, and the MPO planned to submit two.  He further added that the Riverside Drive projects should be scoring very high in the SIPT tool, as these three projects addressed safety, pedestrian amenities, and transit.  He stated that a Smart Scale training session had been scheduled for June 9th, to which Mr. Bonanno added that he had distributed the notice of that training session to the WPPDC regional partners.  Mr. Cook stated that the MPO had a two-week grace period to submit Smart Scale resolutions of support, the deadline of which would be August 15th.  Mr. Cook transitioned to discussion regarding MPO transportation studies, noting that the Piney Forest Road study as well as the Piedmont Drive Project Pipeline study were both in progress, and that those two would serve as the bases for Smart Scale applications as part of Round 5.  He added that the spring CTB hearing in Lynchburg’s VDOT District had taken place, and that Mr. Bonanno was in attendance to represent the MPO.  Mr. Cook then introduced two federal programs, one of those being the Safe Streets for All program, which was programmed to distribute $5 billion over the next five years.  He noted that the DOT had issued a Notice of Funding Opportunity for this program, which was available to view on the agency’s website.  He added that this program would consist of two parts:  a comprehensive safety action plan and an implementation plan, with a “Vision Zero” focus.  The other program he mentioned was a $1 billion program designed to link communities that had been separated by the construction of interstate highways.
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5. Other Business
         Mr. Armbrister stated that the Piney Forest Road study was close to complete, the close of the public comment period for that study was approaching, and the MetroQuest survey remained open until May 31st.  He added that the MPO expected to hold a meeting in late June, at which the Piney Forest Road study would be presented, resolutions of support would be acted upon, and the Transportation Analysis Zone (TAZ) update would be discussed.  Finally, Mr. Armbrister stated that the technical committee would meet in June or early July to discuss our next study, which would provide the MPO an opportunity to use the new SIPT tool.

6. Adjourn
Mr. Vogler adjourned the meeting at 7:01 P.M.
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Danville MPO Administrator
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